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SYNOPSIS 
A motion is requested to award a design-build contract for the naturalization of Valley View Pond to 
ENCAP, Inc. of Sycamore, Illinois in the amount of $548,740.50.  This recommended contract amount 
includes a 5% contingency over and above the original proposed amount of $522,610.00. 
 
STRATEGIC PLAN ALIGNMENT 
The goals for 2011 to 2018 include Steward of Financial and Environmental Sustainability and Top 
Quality Infrastructure. 
 
FISCAL IMPACT 
The FY 2012 budget includes $450,000 on the Stormwater Fund for this project.  The recommended bid 
amount is $98,740.50 over budget. Sufficient budget authority exists in the Stormwater Fund for this 
project.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

UPDATE & RECOMMENDATION 
The Village Council discussed this item at the June 19, 2012 meeting and directed staff to prepare 
responses to resident and Council questions and to create additional options for this project. On July 6, 
2012, staff published responses to the questions on the Village website. The responses are attached to 
the staff report. Staff has identified the following options. 
 
Option 1 – Naturalize the pond per the design-build contract presented to Council on June 19, 2012 
 
Option 2 – Dredge the pond and implement a Special Service Area to pay for the incremental cost of 
dredging the pond. Staff has identified four alternatives for the creation of a Special Service Area. 
These alternatives are summarized in the question responses. 
 
Option 3 – Convey the pond to the residents. Under this option, the residents of the Valley View 
Estates subdivision would create a homeowners association that would own and maintain the pond at 
its sole expense. The Village would convey the pond property to the association at no cost and provide 
a one-time financial contribution to the association to be used to maintain the pond. The association 
would have to collect fees from the property owners in the subdivision to pay for maintenance 
expenses. 
 
Staff recommends that the Council award a design-build contract to ENCAP, Inc. to naturalize the 
pond.  If the Council prefers additional exploration of Options 2 and 3, staff recommends that the 
Council table consideration of this item for approximately 60 days to allow staff to work with the 
residents to determine if there is enough consensus and financial support from the neighborhood to 
support Options 2 or 3.  In this event this item would be presented to Council in September with an 
indication of whether residents support Option 2 or 3. 
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BACKGROUND 
The subject of this project is an existing pond located between Robey Avenue and Valley View Drive, just 
west of Main Street.  The approximately 2.5 acre, man-made pond was excavated as part of a subdivision 
development and was intended to provide detention for the surrounding area. The pond is located on 
Prentiss Creek and is fed by multiple storm sewers, the largest of which is 60” in diameter. 
 
The Village took ownership of the pond in 1988 from a non-performing developer.  Over the years the 
pond has accumulated a large amount of sediment from more than 400 acres of tributary area.  The 
sediment, a significant waterfowl presence and a lack of substantial vegetation have negatively affected 
water quality and led to algae blooms, foul odor, and other negative conditions.   In response to resident 
complaints, the Village installed and operated aerators, which have provided temporary relief to the 
situation.  An amount of $450,000 was included in the Community Investment Plan for what was 
anticipated to be a dredging project. 
 
As part of the Village’s due diligence for this project, the accumulated sediment was tested in July of 2011 
and again in January of 2012.  The test results concluded that this material does not meet EPA standards 
for re-use on other sites and would have to be brought to a landfill at an estimated cost of $900,000.  
Because of the high cost of dredging staff researched alternate options and in November of 2011, a 
concept plan was developed by a consultant that naturalizes the pond in lieu of dredging.  The concept-
level report describes a process of stabilizing the sediment and incorporating additional fill and native 
vegetation to enhance the functionality of the pond in an aesthetically pleasing, ecologically sustainable 
manner.   
 
The Village held a neighborhood meeting on 5/16/12 to discuss the options available for improving the 
water quality at Valley View Pond.  It was explained that the cost of dredging was significantly higher 
than naturalizing the area, and that dredging was not a permanent solution.  A majority of residents 
expressed a preference for a solution that included a significant amount of open water.  Staff suggested 
that through naturalizing the pond, amenities could be added such as fishing holes, stone outcroppings, 
pathways, and other passive recreation improvements; however, few attendees felt this would meet their 
expectations for open water. 
 
Earlier this year, the Village posted a request for qualifications for design-build projects.  Staff pre-
qualified five firms from ten submitters.  A Request for Proposal was issued for the project described by 
the November, 2011 concept report, to the pre-qualified firms, with two firms submitting proposals.  The 
proposers and their associated costs are as follows: 
 
 

Proposer Cost Proposal 

ENCAP, Inc. $522,610.00 
V3 Construction Group, Ltd. $612,984.21 

 
 
Although the cost is more than originally anticipated, it is much less than the cost of dredging, and 
provides a longer term and more sustainable approach when compared to dredging which will drastically 
reduce future maintenance costs.   Dredging would need to be repeated on a 20 to 30 years cycle in order 
to maintain the open water pond.  Naturalization of the pond is the most sustainable option, both 
financially and environmentally. 
 
It is anticipated that this project will be designed and permitted during FY2012, with additional 
neighborhood meetings to be conducted during this time.  Construction is anticipated to begin during the 
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early months of FY2013, followed by three years of vegetative maintenance and monitoring after 
substantial completion of construction. 
 
ENCAP has recently installed the landscape plantings at 2nd and Cumnor, and constructed the Washington 
Street Bio-Retention Facility, and has performed satisfactorily.  As these projects are not entirely 
completed, report cards are not yet available. Staff recommends award of this contract for design build 
services to ENCAP, Inc. based on their understanding of the project, capability to perform the work, 
experience with similar projects, and proposed fee. 
 
ATTACHMENTS:  
Responses to Resident and Council Questions 
Contract Form 
Campaign Disclosure Form 
Capital Project Sheet DR-035 
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